
1.    Kenneth Freeling resigned from the now defunct Dewey LeBoeuf nearly 5 years ago.  
He was contacted by Barclays Bank more than 1½ years later (more than 3½ years ago) 
about a purported loan attributed to him by the bank.  Mr. Freeling had no loan with the 
bank, and asked to see the executed loan documents.   

 
2.    Upon reviewing them, he quickly confirmed that he was not a borrower.  The loan 

documents, prepared by the bank, clearly recited that his acceptance of the bank’s offer 
of a loan required, among other things, a Partnership Undertaking executed by 
“authorized partners of the firm.”  As the proceeds of any loan would go directly to 
Dewey, the Undertaking, which obligated Dewey to repay the loan immediately upon Mr. 
Freeling’s withdrawal from the firm (because Dewey was the real party in interest), was, 
from Mr. Freeling’s standpoint, a critically important element of any deal.   

 
3.    In fact, no Dewey partner, much less an “authorized” partner, ever executed the 

Undertaking; Dewey did not repay the loan upon Freeling’s withdrawal 5 years ago as it 
was obligated to do; Barclay’s ignored Dewey’s defalcation; and Mr. Freeling had no 
knowledge that Barclays would fund a loan to him on the basis of these incomplete 
documents (or on any other basis) – nor was he aware that Dewey had failed to repay 
the loan and that Barclay’s had elected to overlook that.   

 
4.    Mr. Freeling advised Barclays of all of this in 2012.  He heard nothing further until the 

bank’s lawyers contacted him 3 years later and threatened to sue if he did not pay off the 
purported loan.  To protect his rights, Mr. Freeling had no option but to bring suit himself, 
seeking a declaratory judgment that he is not a borrower of Barclays. 

 
5.    Barclays is among the world's most experienced and sophisticated lenders.  Yet it has 

threatened to sue Mr. Freeling on the basis of claim that defies the most elemental 
concept of contract law, namely, the elements of a contract – offer, acceptance and 
consideration – as well as the most basic rule of contracts construction: A contract that is 
clear and unambiguous on its face must be strictly construed as written.  The bank 
cannot dispute that application of the undisputed facts to terms of the agreement that are 
clear and unambiguous yields the inescapable conclusion that no contract was ever 
formed between the bank and Mr. Freeling.  He is not, nor was he ever, a borrower of 
Barclays. 

 
6.    Another question is why Barclays would ever fund a loan on the basis of an agreement 

that was never accepted by the purported borrower in accordance with the terms of 
acceptance that were a material part of the offer – and then overlook the true obligation 
of the real party in interest, namely, Dewey.  While it should be unnecessary to address 
that question to resolve this case (because the Court should have everything it needs to 
resolve the claim without reaching that question), it is nonetheless an issue that the bank 
has framed by threatening suit.  Mr. Freeling intends to pursue this claim vigorously. 
	  


